WIGGENHALL ST MARY MAGDALEN PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 14 December 2007
Before the meeting started Ed Mumford-Smith, and Peter Ramsdale addressed the councillors and answered questions concerning Affordable Housing

Present
W Bates, A Downing, N Grady, P Hollox, E Lucie-Smith P Smith, P Stone – Chair, D Walsh
Clerk - S Goodwin, 
Also present 5 parishioners
153/07 
Accept apologies for absence

B Blanks,
154/07 
Declarations of Interest on Agenda Items


None
155/07 
Public Speaking


It was agreed that meeting be adjourned for members of public to speak on agenda items


Comments made on Affordable Housing and A Lovejoy introduced herself as the correspondent for the Eagre News, possibly also for the Lynn News.

Meeting restarted.

156/07 
Confirm minutes of the meeting held on 9 November  

That minutes be accepted as a true and accurate record


Prop. – T Downing

2nd– W Bates 
Agreed by all present at meeting
157/07 
Accept accounts to 18 November


Prop. –  E Lucie-Smith

2nd– N Grady
Accepted unanimously
158/07 
Matters Arising
102/07
Station Road proposed footpath – Hugh Lacey, chair of Watlington PC contacted chair of Magdalen PC and stated that if progress was made to obtaining footpath by Magdalen PC then Watlington PC would offer their support
140/07
Flood Siren sounding – no sirens had been sounded during recent East Anglia alerts as there was no perceived risk for the Magdalen area.
149/07
Dog Control Order Consultation  - BC unable to implement dog exclusion areas.  Recommended that PC introduce their own control orders.  Matter to be on next agenda.
159/07 
Correspondence


Church Clock  - Annual maintenance carried out and all found to be in good order.  Clock currently not working.  Possibly problem with winding up but situation to be monitored

Energy Saving Trust- offer of advice and information to help community become more energy efficient.  Letter to be circulated.  

Magdalen Community Garden Project – update received

Request for member of PC to read lesson at Church Carol Service – N Grady to read lesson

Flood Siren Consultation Process – Meeting at Wimbotsham Village Hall, 10th January at 6.45pm

Mingle Meeting – Village Hall, 29th March.  Matter to be on March Agenda
160/07 
Finance
a
Cheques to be signed and witnessed


Unanimously agreed
b
District Audit report accepted

c
2008/2009 budget item suggestions were received
161/07 
Affordable Housing 


Ed Mumford-Smith(BH), Peter Ramsdale(BC) and Tim Godden (NRCC), spoke to the PC before the meeting.   NRCC confirmed that new survey was needed.  PC agreed that this should be conducted as soon as possible but a flyer from the Parish Council is to include a flyer concerning the allocation system and how to get onto the housing waiting list.  Clerk to confirm cost of returning survey replies with NRCC.  Liaison to be with E Lucie-Smith and N Grady  and NRCC, BC and Broadland Housing.
162/07 
Siltation of the Great River Ouse Pressure Group

Nothing to report and matter to be removed as standing agenda item.
163/07 
Cemetery

a
No reply had been received from Emersons, despite letter and 2 phone calls
164/07 
Pound Area


N Grady had contacted Museum Curator who recommended that English Heritage may be able to help.  T Downing to investigate

165/07 
Allotments
a
Letters had been sent to all allotment holders informing them of their responsibility to maintain good state of repair to all allotment roadways.
b
Allocation of plots for 2008.  A Prentice wrote withdrawing his request for allotment plots 11-20, as the plots he requested were to enable him to work with M Main on plots 1-10 and 21-30.  M Main wrote giving 12 months notice on plots 21-30, which was later withdrawn.  T Main had been contacted by clerk to inform her that as plots 31-39 had not been re-let for 2008, she would be responsible for the rental in lieu of 12 months notice.  T Main told clerk she would not be able to afford this and clerk advised her to write to the PC.  I Alford applied for plots 31-39 and this was agreed by the PC, which means that no rental to be paid by T Main for those plots.  C Tombleson requested that he have plot 54 instead of plot 53.  This was agreed.  S Brooker had been using C Tombleson’s plot for horse jumping with his permission.  No damage had been done to plot and in return for use of plot, she had kept it clear of weeds, whilst C Tombleson was not using it.  Confirmed by C Tombleson.   Letter from S Brooker requesting FOC use of plot 53 for jumping practice in return for keeping land free of weeds.  Agreed.  Invoices for plots for 2008 had been sent to all allotment holders for allocated plots.  Clarification was sought by clerk as to how billing should apply to allotment holders for the drainage rates, which are not known until 5 months after rental bills are sent out, and would possibly not be cost effective for separate bills to be sent.  Clerk recommended that May’s drainage rates to be added to allotment holders invoices in December of the same year.  Agreed by PC.  May 2007 drainage rates to be added to December 2007 allotment invoices.
c
Clerk still awaiting costings of professional measuring of plots
166/07 
Village Handyman

Matter to be dropped
167/07 
Highways

‘Magdalen, Please Drive Carefully’ sign has been replaced in Lynn Road.

No report made on street lighting by D Walsh.

G Simpson to be requested to make arrangements for meeting with D Walsh and P Smith to conduct inspection of roadways in the area
168/07 
Planning
a
Planning training attended by P Hollox, E Lucie-Smith, and D Walsh.  Report given by E Lucie-Smith.  Copy of training material put in correspondence folder
b
Conversion of former workshop to residential dwelling and temporary siting of mobile home during conversion works at Barns opposite Holley House, Stow Road, 07/02173/F – withdrawn
c
Conversion of barns to two holiday dwellings at Stray Pastures, Burnt Lane, Magdalen 07/02328/F - supported
169/07 
Community Action Group

Priorities decided at November meeting were Clenchwarton, West Walton and St Germans.  Everyone urged to report crime incidents on 0845 456 4567.  T Downing to attend next meeting
170/07 
2008 PC Meeting Dates 
In accordance with Standing Order 68, this matter had, when proposed and seconded, stood adjourned without discussion to this ordinary meeting of the Council.

That meetings be held on 1st Friday of each month from January 2008


Prop. –  T Downing

2nd– B Blanks

Agreed unanimously
171/07 
Parishioners Concerns


Park Crescent Speed limit.  NCC unable to support 20mph limit.  New guidelines recently issued by Government have not resulted in any change of policy in Norfolk


Church Close Street Lighting to be inspected by appropriate NCC department


Lynn Road white line markings.  Road to narrow to permit centre line


Speed checks by Police  Police unable to target resources to one particular village unless severe problem exists and Magdalen is only one on many villages in similar situation.


Sudden Post Office Closure   Post Office customer care, having spoken to Magdalen sub-postmaster,  state that closure was due to unforeseen circumstances and completely unavoidable.  Apologies given by Customer Care for any inconvenience.


Overgrown Footpath 5  Landowner wrote to say he will remedy problem
Parishioners Concerns  (Cont’d)


Village Hall Committee – responded that internal hall lighting and car park pot-holes problems were already being addressed.  Water lying in the gateway is not a Village Hall matter.  Heating temperatures in hall is an ongoing matter.    Replacement/repairs of the chairs is subject to regular inspection
 
Village Pound – see 164/07

 
Village Lighting – undergoing investigation by Parish Council and NCC

Children playing in cemetery – Head teacher of School and organizers of M-Y Group asked to speak to children about not cycling in cemetery, or using it as a play area.  School replied that they would help, particularly if identity of children was known.  No reply from M-Y Group organizers as the group is not meeting at the moment
172/07 
Light Pollution and Planning Criteria Sheet

Agreed that paragraph related to preservation of dark landscapes and dark skies not be included in PC response to planning applications, but that letter from CPRE be sent to BC Planning department
173/07 
QEH Foundation Trust

No Comment
174/07 
Housing Strategy Consultation


Completed.
175/07 
East of England Plan Consultation


No comment
176/07 
Code of Conduct Training


DVD to be watched on 4th January, before next meeting starts.
177/07 
Street Lighting Inspection

Annual inspection of street lighting to take place   



Prop. –  N Grady

2nd– D Walsh

6 for, 2against

Next inspection to take place November 2008 and annually after that
178/07 
Councillors Concerns and Agenda Items for next meeting 

None
179/07 
Date of next meeting

Next meeting to be 4 January.   E Lucie-Smith to check accounts in January, February 
Meeting closed 9.35 pm  
Chairman
……………………………………….
Date
………………………………
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